CENTRO STUDI PER I POPOLI EXTRA-EUROPEI "CESARE BONACOSSA" - UNIVERSITÀ DI PAVIA



ASIA MAIOR

Vol. XXXV / 2024

Asia in 2024: Fragile democracies amid global turmoil

Edited by Michelguglielmo Torri Filippo Boni Diego Maiorano Elena Valdameri

viella

CENTRO STUDI PER I POPOLI EXTRA-EUROPEI "CESARE BONACOSSA" - UNIVERSITÀ DI PAVIA

ASIA MAIOR

The Journal of the Italian think tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989 Vol. XXXV / 2024

Asia in 2024: Fragile democracies amid global turmoil

Edited by Michelguglielmo Torri Filippo Boni Diego Maiorano Elena Valdameri

viella

Asia Maior. The Journal of the Italian Think Tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989. Copyright © 2025 - Viella s.r.l. & Associazione Asia Maior

ISBN 979-12-5469-972-0 (Paper) ISBN 979-12-5469-973-7 (Online) ISSN 2385-2526 (Paper) ISSN 2612-6680 (Online) Annual journal - Vol. XXXV, 2024

This journal is published jointly by the think tank Asia Maior (Associazione Asia Maior) & the CSPE - Centro Studi per i Popoli Extra-europei «Cesare Bonacossa», University of Pavia

Asia Maior. The Journal of the Italian Think Tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989 is an open-access journal, whose issues and single articles can be freely downloaded from the think tank webpage: www.asiamaior.org. The reference year is the one on which the analyses of the volume are focused. Each *Asia Maior* volume is always published in the year following the one indicated on the cover.

Paper version	Italy	€ 50.00	Abroad	€ 65.00
Subscription	abbónam	enti@viella.it	www.viella.it	

EDITORIAL BOARD

Editor-in-chief (direttore responsabile): Michelguglielmo Torri, University of Turin.

Co-editors:

Filippo Boni, The Open University. Diego Maiorano, The University of Naples «L'Orientale». Elena Valdameri, ETH Zürich

Associate editors:

Axel Berkofsky, University of Pavia; Giulio Pugliese, University of Oxford and European University Institute; Emanuela Mangiarotti, University of Pavia; Pierluigi Valsecchi, University of Pavia.

Consulting editors:

Elisabetta Basile, University of Rome «Sapienza»; Kerry Brown, King's College London; Peter Brian Ramsay Carey, Oxford University; Rosa Caroli, University of Venice; Jaewoo Choo, Kyung Hee University (Seoul, South Korea); Jamie Seth Davidson, National University of Singapore; Ritu Dewan, Indian Association for Women Studies; Laura De Giorgi, University of Venice; Kevin Hewison, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; Lucia Husenicova, University Matej Bel (Banská Bystrica, Slovakia); David C. Kang, Maria Crutcher Professor of International Relations, University of Southern California: Rohit Karki, Kathmandu School of Law; Jeff Kingston, Temple University – Japan Campus; Mirjam Künkler, Swedish Collegium for Advanced Study – Uppsala; Noemi Lanna, University of Naples «L'Orientale»; James Manor, School of Advanced Studies - University of London; Aditva Mukheriee, Jawaharlal Nehru University: Mridula Mukherjee, Jawaharlal Nehru University; Parimala Rao, University of Delhi; Guido Samarani, University of Venice; Marisa Siddivò, University of Naples «L'Orientale»; Eswaran Sridharan, Institute for the Advanced Study of India, University of Pennsylvania; Arun Swamy, University of Guam; Akio Takahara, University of Tokio; Edsel Tupaz, Harvard University alumnus, Ateneo de Manila University and Far Eastern University; Sten Widmalm, Uppsala University; Ather Zia, University of Northern Colorado;

Book reviews editors:

Elena Valdameri, ETH Zürich; Marco Zappa, University of Venice; Teuku Reza Fadeli, Universitas Indonesia

Editorial secretary:

Chiara Benini

Graphic project:

Nicola Mocci.

Before being published in Asia Maior, all articles, whether commissioned or unsolicited, after being first evaluated by the Journal's editors, are then submitted to a double-blind peer review involving up to three anonymous referees. Coherently with the spirit of the double-blind peer review process, Asia Maior does not make public the name of the reviewers. However, the reviewers' names – and, if need be, the whole correspondence between the journal's editors and the reviewer/s – can be disclosed to interested institutions, upon a formal request made directly to the Editor in Chief of the journal.

Articles meant for publication should be sent to Michelguglielmo Torri (mg.torri@gmail.com), Filippo Boni (filippo.boni@open.ac.uk), Diego Maiorano (dmaiorano@unior.it); book reviews should be sent to Elena Valdameri (elena.valdameri@gess.ethz.ch). Associazione Asia Maior



Steering Committe: Filippo Boni, Marzia Casolari, Matteo Fumagalli, Michelguglielmo Torri (President).

Scientific Board: Guido Abbattista (Università di Trieste), Domenico Amirante (Università «Federico II», Napoli), Elisabetta Basile (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Luigi Bonanate (Università di Torino), Claudio Cecchi (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Alessandro Colombo (Università di Milano), Anton Giulio Maria de Robertis (Università di Bari), Thierry Di Costanzo (Université de Strasbourg), Max Guderzo (Università di Siena), Giorgio Milanetti (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Paolo Puddinu (Università di Sassari), Adriano Rossi (Università «L'Orientale», Napoli), Giuseppe Sacco (Università «Roma Tre», Roma), Guido Samarani (Università «Ca' Foscari», Venezia), Filippo Sabetti (McGill University, Montréal), Gianni Vaggi (Università di Pavia).



CSPE - Centro Studi per i Popoli extra-europei "Cesare Bonacossa" - Università di Pavia

Steering Committee: Axel Berkofsky, Arturo Colombo, Antonio Morone, Giulia Rossolillo, Gianni Vaggi, Pierluigi Valsecchi (President), Massimo Zaccaria.



libreria editrice via delle Alpi, 32 I-00198 ROMA tel. 06 84 17 758 fax 06 85 35 39 60 www.viella.it

viella

Contents

IX Foreword

MICHELGUGLIELMO TORRI, Asia Maior in 2024: Under the sign of a declining democracy

Articles

- 1 FLORA SAPIO, China 2024: Preparing for future challenges through self-reliance
- 27 STEFANO PELAGGI, China's Foreign Policy 2024: Strategic assertiveness and diplomatic adaptation
- 53 MARCO MILANI & ANTONIO FIORI, Korean peninsula 2024: A year of political and social upheaval
- 83 RAYMOND YAMAMOTO & MARCO ZAPPA, Japan 2024: Striving for security amidst political turmoil
- 125 THAN KIŪ, Hong Kong 2024: Adjusting to the National Security Law
- 143 RIWANTO TIRTOSUDARMO & PETER B.R. CAREY, Indonesia 2023-2024: Jokowi's endgame and the politics of dynasty
- 191 CHRISTINE CABASSET, Timor-Leste 2024: In a changing geopolitical environment, reconciliation as a central pillar
- 207 EMANUELA MANGIAROTTI & MARSHELAYANTI MOHAMAD RAZALI, Malaysia 2024: Trials and trajectory of Anwar Ibrahim's political leadership
- 223 RICHARD QUANG-ANH TRAN, Vietnam 2024: Continued economic growth, change in leadership, and «Bamboo Diplomacy»
- 235 EDOARDO SIANI, Thailand 2023-2024: A general election and its contested aftermath
- 251 MATTEO FUMAGALLI, Myanmar 2024: Whose tide has turned?
- 267 SILVIA TIERI & RAIAN HOSSAIN, Bangladesh 2023-2024: From democratic backsliding to the Monsoon Revolution, towards democratic transition
- 291 JAMES MANOR, India 2024: Authoritarianism checked, then reasserted
- 315 IAN HALL, India 2024: Challenges and contention in foreign policy
- 335 CHULANEE ATTANAYAKE & RAJNI GAMAGE, Sri Lanka 2024: Political, economic, and geopolitical transformations
- 355 MARCO CORSI, Pakistan 2024: Political turmoil and economic instability
- 377 SARA BERLOTO & NICOLÒ FASOLA, Kyrgyzstan 2021-2024: Japarov's seizure of power amidst structural challenges
- 399 CARLO FRAPPI, Armenia 2024: Quo Vadis Yerevan? The difficult path out of the Russian trap

Special articles

- 421 CLAUDIO CECCHI, China and India: Cooperation and rivalry in the global landscape and within the BRICS
- 441 DAVID SCOTT, Maritime Asia: A «theatre of consequence»
- 459 LORENZO KAMEL, Gaza and the Demographic Question
- 477 Reviews
- 541 Appendix

PAKISTAN 2024: POLITICAL TURMOIL AND ECONOMIC INSTABILITY

Marco Corsi

Asia Maior – An Italian think tank on Asia macorsi@gmail.com

Pakistan's general election, held on 8 February 2024, was marred by allegations of vote manipulation and delays in the ballot counting process. International observers called for thorough investigations to assess the integrity and fairness of the electoral process. Reports indicated the detention of Pakistan Tehreek-e-Insaf (PTI) party leaders, including the ousted Prime Minister Imran Khan, along with their supporters. There were allegations of harassment targeting their relatives and journalists by the military, and the PTI was prohibited from utilising its symbol on ballot papers. Despite these coercive measures, independent candidates affiliated with the PTI secured 101 parliamentary seats. In contrast, the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PML-N), led by Shehbaz Sharif, did not secure the requisite parliamentary majority to form a government, obtaining only 75 seats. The Pakistan People's Party (PPP), led by Bilawal Zardari Bhutto, secured 54 parliamentary seats, which were insufficient to combine with Sharif's faction to form a government. Protracted negotiations culminated in the formation of a larger government coalition, purportedly endorsed by the military establishment. While alleged military efforts were successful in preventing Khan from returning to power, they were unsuccessful in countering the growing popularity of the PTI and the widespread criticism directed at the treatment of the former Prime Minister and his party.

Protracted negotiations with the International Monetary Fund (IMF) for an additional bailout programme further exacerbated Pakistan's severe economic challenges. The agreement was contingent upon commitments to implement austerity measures, which adversely affected citizens' everyday lives and contributed to the diminishing popularity of the new government. Pakistan also faced security issues, particularly the resurgence of the Pakistani Taliban in the Northwestern border regions and ethno-nationalist unrest in Baluchistan. Geopolitical tensions arising from cross-border skirmishes with Iran and extensive Chinese investments in the region have compounded these issues. US concerns about proliferation have triggered sanctions on suppliers of Pakistan's ballistic missile program, particularly Chinese firms.

KEYWORDS - China; elections; Iran; non-proliferation; PTI.

1. Introduction

Pakistan's general election was held on 8 February 2024. The electoral campaign presented disturbing similarities to the one in 2018, which re-

sulted in the victory of Imran Khan. At that time, it was alleged that Imran Khan's led Pakistan Tehreek-e-Insaf (PTI) had secured the elections with the support of the military. It is widely believed that Khan's removal in 2022 followed a rift with the army's top ranks, which turned against the former cricket player due to flaws in his governance, poor economic performance, and open confrontation with the military [Corsi 2024, pp. 393-95]. Khan accused the military of orchestrating his removal through a parliamentary vote of no-confidence in April 2022. Following an assassination attempt in November 2022, he intensified his campaign against the military establishment [Corsi 2024, pp. 358-61]. Similarly, in 2024, it was reported that the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PML-N) had secured the support of the military. PTI supporters accused the military of marginalising PTI's key leaders through criminal measures driven by political motives [Schorzman 2018, 6 June; Bukhari 2018, 16 July; Zahra-Malik 2018, 21 July].

The election was marred by widespread public distrust regarding its transparency [*The Guardian* 2024, 6 February; Tharoor 2024, 7 February]. Thousands of PTI candidates had their nomination papers rejected. Khan's allies reportedly encountered significant pressure to dissociate from the party under threat of sanctions on the part of the military, with some being apprehended on various charges. Simultaneously, PTI supporters faced detention and harassment. Court decisions compelled the PTI to nominate independent candidates and revoked the party's electoral symbol [Abbasi 2023, 9 September]. Imran Khan was arrested on charges that rendered him ineligible to run in the election, and media coverage of his trial was severely restricted.

PML-N leader Nawaz Sharif stood a strong chance of securing a fourth term.¹ He returned to Pakistan in October 2023 after spending four years in self-imposed exile in the United Kingdom to avoid serving prison sentences on corruption charges [Corsi 2018, 353-56]. On 8 January 2024, the Supreme Court overturned his conviction and sentence on appeal and waived the lifetime ban on politicians with criminal convictions from contesting elections [*The Express Tribune* 2024a, 9 January].

The electoral race was chiefly dominated by the rivalry between Shehbaz Sharif, Imran Khan, and Bilawal Bhutto Zardari, the leader of the Pakistan People's Party (PPP) and son of former Prime Minister Benazir Bhutto and former President Asif Zardari [Niaz 2024, 28 January; *The Nation* 2024, 27 January; Chughtai & Hussain 2024, 3 February; Peshimam 2024, 6 February]. Two days after the election, the PML-N nominated Nawaz's brother and previous premier, Shehbaz Sharif, as the party's can-

1. Sharif's first term extended from November 1990 to July 1993; the second from February 1997 to October 1999; and the third from June 2013 to July 2017 [Ellis-Petersen & Baloch 2024, 5 February].

didate for the prime ministerial position [Khan 2024, 15 February]. Khan and the PTI maintained significant popularity for their stance against a perceived corrupt elite. The party and its imprisoned leader used artificial intelligence-generated footage of Khan in their electoral campaign to encourage supporters to vote. However, the PTI faced challenges in fielding candidates after the Supreme Court ruled against the use of its electoral symbol on ballots. Consequently, many PTI politicians ran as independents and secured more parliamentary seats than any of the other major parties. Lacking a party with a clear majority, the PML-N and PPP formed a coalition government, which also included several minor political parties.

Pakistan is grappling with severe economic stress and has reached a new agreement with the IMF for a fresh US\$ 7 billion bailout program, contingent upon the implementation of various economic reforms. The recent austerity measures introduced by the newly elected government have fuelled growing discontent among the populace, amplifying the PML-N's concerns about the political threat posed by the PTI and prompting further attempts to neutralise Imran Khan and his party.

In a potentially dangerous development in foreign policy, Iran conducted missile strikes in Pakistan's Baluchistan province, reportedly targeting militant strongholds. While Pakistan responded promptly with military action, diplomatic efforts successfully prevented further escalation of the situation.

In June 2024, Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif met with Chinese President Xi Jinping to seek additional investments; however, no new commitments were made. China expressed concerns regarding the suboptimal execution of its investments, ongoing political instability in Pakistan, and the rising number of militant attacks targeting Chinese workers. In response to these challenges, Pakistan heightened security around the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CEPC), a crucial infrastructure and economic initiative designed to enhance connectivity and cooperation between the two countries. Launched as part of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), the CPEC has frequently been targeted by militant groups.

Since the Taliban assumed control of Afghanistan in 2021, Pakistan has experienced a surge in militant violence, primarily from the Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan (TTP), an extremist coalition supported by Taliban leaders that frequently conduct cross-border attacks. Islamabad has repeatedly urged Kabul to take action against these groups; however, the Afghan government denies any involvement or responsibility.

Meanwhile, the US has distanced itself from Pakistan, shifting its focus toward strengthening relations with India and imposing sanctions on Pakistan's missile program. These actions have further strained diplomatic relations, particularly in the context of Pakistan's growing connection with China and Iran.

2. The elections and the coalition government

Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif's term concluded on 9 August 2023, paving the way for the establishment of a caretaker government. According to Pakistan's constitutional guidelines, elections are mandated to be held within 60 days following the dissolution of parliament under normal circumstances and within 90 days in the case of an early dissolution. However, citing the latest census data, the Election Commission of Pakistan (ECP) postponed the elections to allow for the redrawing of electoral boundaries. As a result, the elections were rescheduled for 8 February 2024 [Corsi 2024, pp. 262-63]. The opposition and its supporters expressed concerns about the timing of the census data release, suggesting it was being used as a pretext to delay the elections, potentially granting the government – and the military – additional time to influence the electoral environment.

In early January 2024, the ECP announced the status of candidates' nomination papers. Of nearly 26,000 applicants, 3,240 individuals, primarily from the PTI, were disqualified from participating for various reasons [Waqar & Gabol 2023, 30 December; *The News* 2024, 2 January].

Initially, Shehbaz Sharif chose not to run as the PML-N candidate in this election, passing the role to his brother, former Prime Minister Nawaz Sharif. Like Imran Khan, Nawaz Sharif had been barred from political activities for life due to a 14-year corruption sentence [Voice of America 2023, 29 November], and only his absence from the country prevented his arrest. In 2023, legislation was passed under Shehbaz Sharif's government, stipulating that disqualifications would only be valid for five years [*The News* 2024, January 2; *Herald Tribune* 2024, 18 May]. The PML-N successfully appealed against Nawaz Sharif's conviction, rendering him eligible for the 2024 elections and resulting in the acceptance of his nomination papers [Meakem 2024, 2 January].

In December 2023, the PTI appointed Gohar Ali Khan as its interim party Chairman, a temporary position designated by Imran Khan pending his release from prison [Hussain 2023, 2 December; Hayat 2023, 2 December]. Gohar Ali Khan, who transitioned from the PPP to the PTI, was previously part of Imran Khan's legal team [Samaa 2023, 29 November]. However, his nomination faced criticism from other founding members of the PTI, who questioned the process and claimed that the selection procedure lacked transparency. As a result, on 22 December 2023, the ECP annulled the intra-party elections and ruled that the PTI could not use its traditional electoral symbol, a cricket bat. The ECP-imposed restrictions prevented PTI candidates from contesting elections under the party's name. Following Khan's ousting, the PTI experienced significant internal discord, leading to the expulsion or departure of many members. Some of those individuals – who remained loyal to Imran Khan – chose to run in the elections as independents [*Business Recorder* 2024, 13 January]. The PTI complained about the perceived unfairness of the electoral environment and alleged biases in the scrutiny process, citing the rejection of almost 3,000 nomination papers from PTI candidates, including its leader Imran Khan, who had been incarcerated since August 2023 [Corsi 2024, pp. 356-61; *Reuters* 2023, 30 December; *The Guardian* 2023, 30 December; *The Express Tribune* 2024, 2 January; *The Express Tribune* 2024b, 9 January; *The Express Tribune* 2024, 15 January; *The Express Tribune* 2024, 16 January; Waraich 2024, 12 February].

Khan continued to galvanise his supporters and lead the PTI from his prison cell. A 2024 Gallup pre-election survey indicated that the PTI held a commanding lead with 42% support, outpacing the PML-N at 20% and the PPP at 12% [Gallup 2023]. Khan's campaign utilised digital technologies to target young Pakistanis, who comprised most of the country's population and a large portion of the PTI's voter base [Jan 2023, 3 November; Shahzad 2023, 18 December; Davies 2024, 4 February]. Additionally, the PTI capitalised on citizens' frustrations with the previous coalition government of the PML-N and the PPP, which had struggled alleviate the escalating economic distress and rampant inflation [Hussain 2023, 31 August]. As a result, PTI supporters turned out in large numbers to vote [*NBC News* 2024, 8 February].

The elections were marred by violence, allegations of military-orchestrated rigging, intimidation against PTI candidates, and nationwide mobile phone and internet shutdowns. PTI leaders, candidates, and supporters faced a nationwide crackdown in the lead-up to the election, and the results announcement was delayed [Gul 2024, 28 June]. Imran Khan vigorously contested the credibility of the PML-N, leading to international calls for an investigation into potential irregularities [Shweta et al. 2024, 11 February]. The PTI disputed the election results, claiming electoral fraud, and presented documents highlighting discrepancies between initial vote counts at polling stations and the official results. A senior Rawalpindi official also admitted to manipulating results [Rehman 2024, 18 February; Shaikh 2024, 22 February; PTI 2024]. In response, the United States House of Representatives passed a resolution urging Pakistan to conduct an independent investigation into claims of irregularities and interference in its 2024 general election [United States Congress 2024, 25 June]. However, Pakistan's lower house of Parliament rejected the US request, viewing it as an attempt at interference [Gul 2024, 28 June].

PTI-backed independent candidates prevailed over those from mainstream political parties, securing 101 seats, while the PML-N obtained 75 seats and the PPP secured 54 seats ['Election Pakistan 2024'; Election Commission of Pakistan 2024; Government of Pakistan 2024a]. At the provincial level in Punjab, out of 297 general assembly seats (plus 66 seats for women and eight for non-Muslim candidates), independent candidates won 138, the PML-N won 137, and the PPP secured ten seats. In the Sindh Assembly, out of 130 general constituencies (plus 29 seats for women and nine for non-Muslims), the PPP secured 84 seats, while the independent candidates won 14 seats. In Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, out of 99 general seats (plus 22 for women and three for non-Muslims), independent candidates secured 91 seats, with the PML-N securing five seats and the PPP four seats. Lastly, in Baluchistan, out of 51 general seats (plus 11 for women and three for non-Muslims), the PPP and the PML-N obtained 11 and 10 seats, respectively, while independent candidates won six seats ['Election Pakistan 2024'; *Pakistan Today* 2024, 10 February; Election Commission of Pakistan 2024].

With no clear majority winner, the PML-N and PPP - having secured the second and third-highest number of parliamentary seats - formed a coalition government with several smaller parties. On 10 February 2024, senior PML-N leaders announced Shehbaz Sharif as their candidate for prime minister. This choice was attributed to his strong relations with the PPP and his familiarity with the establishment. However, the PML-N won fewer seats than anticipated, with Nawaz controversially losing one seat and winning another, which left him with little option but to withdraw [Khan 2024, 10 February; Dawn 2024, 13 February]. The coalition agreement between the PML-N and the PPP was finalised after the PML-N consented to support the PPP's efforts to secure all the top constitutional positions, including a second five-year term for its leader, Asif Ali Zardari, as president, as well as the roles of speaker of the National Assembly and chairman of the Senate [AP News 2024, 9 March: Shehzad 2024, 9 March: Malik 2024, 10 March: Herald Tribune 2024, 10 March]. The finance portfolio was assigned to Muhammad Aurangzeb, a former J.P. Morgan executive who had previously served as the president of Habib Bank Limited. Ishaq Dar, the former minister of Finance, was appointed minister of Foreign Affairs. Despite Dar's lack of formal diplomatic experience, his appointment highlighted the new government's emphasis on securing financial assistance from international partners as a key foreign policy goal. The new 19-member cabinet officially took office on March 2024 [AP News 2024, 12 March].

3. The sidelining of the PTI and the rise of political tensions

After being largely absent in the 2008 general election, the PTI captured 17% of the votes in 2013 and increased its share to 32% in 2018. As already pointed out, Imran Khan's 2018 electoral victory was widely perceived as being supported by the military apparatus, and during his tenure from 2018 to 2022, he initially aligned with the military establishment. However, tensions with the army surfaced during Khan's term, particularly regarding his foreign policy and economic decisions, ultimately leading to the ousting of his administration through a no-confidence motion in April 2022 [Corsi 2024, pp. 391-97].

Since Pakistan's inception, the military has governed directly or exerted significant political control. Following General Pervez Musharraf's resignation in 2008, the military establishment facilitated a transition to civilian rule. However, senior generals have since become increasingly involved in crucial government decisions. Many believe the army seeks to uphold a democratic framework through elections while maintaining substantial influence over civilian institutions. Consequently, prime ministers have been appointed when favoured by the military and removed from office when they lose the establishment's support [Goldbaum 2024, 21 February]. The military's influence intensified further under the PTI administration after 2018 [Siddiqa 2024, 23 February]. Khan asserted that he was removed from office when he began to challenge the military's arrangement that had facilitated his rise to power, and claimed that, after his removal, the new government perceived him as a significant political threat [Behera 2024, 5 February; Yousuf 2024, 5 May; Goldbaum & Masood 2024, 12 July; Corsi 2023, pp. 397-99]. in fact, since his ousting from office, Khan has remained a persistent challenge to the military-dominated political landscape in Pakistan. Allegations of military-backed election interference, the sidelining of the PTI, and Khan's purportedly politically motivated imprisonment have fuelled a growing anti-establishment sentiment [Corsi 2024, pp. 361-68; Ellis-Petersen 2024, 31 January; Campbel 2024, 5 February].

On 20 January 2024, a special court sentenced Khan to 10 years in prison for mishandling a sensitive diplomatic document from Pakistan's then-ambassador to the United States in 2022. On 31 January 2024, Khan and his wife were each given 14-year sentences for corruption related to the retention and sale of state gifts and violations of government regulations during his tenure [Corsi 2024, p. 360]. On 3 February 2024, they received an additional seven-year sentence for violating the country's marriage laws, based on allegations that, under Islamic law, their 2018 marriage had occurred too soon after her divorce [Astier 2024, 3 February].

Khan was subjected to multiple allegations of corruption and administrative mismanagement during his tenure in office; however, many of these accusations were either inadequately supported by evidence or effectively challenged by his legal team. Following his arrest, the judiciary suspended Khan's jail sentences in June and July 2024 related to the illegal acquisition and sale of state gifts, the leaking of state secrets, and the unlawful conviction regarding marriage [Shahzad & Shahid 2024, 4 June; *Al Jazeera* 2024, 13 July]. However, Khan remained incarcerated on other charges, including those linked to violence against Pakistani military facilities following his arrest in 2023. The frequent alternation between rulings against and dismissals of charges involving Imran Khan underscores the complex interplay between Pakistan's legal, political, and institutional frameworks [Davies 2024, 5 August]. These patterns reflect the highly polarized nature of Pakistani politics, where allegations of corruption or abuse of power targeting prominent figures, such as Khan, are often perceived as politically driven. Analysts have often argued that these charges were unfounded, while the United Nations has stated that Khan had been unjustly imprisoned in violation of international law [*Dawn* 2024, 3 June; *Al Jazeera* 2024, 1 July; Janjua 2024, 12 July].

On 12 July 2024, the Supreme Court upheld the PTI's eligibility for additional seats allocated to women and minorities proportionate to the number of general seats the party secured. In line with the court's ruling, the PTI was awarded 23 seats, marking a significant setback for Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif's ruling coalition and positioning the PTI as the largest party in parliament. While the coalition government retained a simple majority, it lost the two-thirds majority necessary for constitutional amendments [Momand 2024, 12 July; Dawn 2024, 15 July; Afzal 2024, 25 July]. Pakistan's judiciary faces a delicate balance between demonstrating independence and responding to external pressures. The court's acquittals and rulings emphasised the judiciary's assertion of independence from Pakistan's military and intelligence structure, highlighting its role as the last line of defence in a country where the civilian government is perceived to maintain an accommodating relationship with military leadership [Gul 2024, 27 March; Haqqani 2023, 9 August]. On 21 October 2024, the government enacted the 26th constitutional amendment, which expanded its judiciary oversight. Under the amendment, the chief justice of Pakistan is no longer required to be the most senior judge of the Supreme Court. Instead, a Special Parliamentary Committee, which includes proportional representation from parliamentary parties, recommends one of the three most senior judges, allowing the government to influence the selection process significantly. Additionally, the Supreme Court's suo motu powers and those of the High Court have been removed. The amendment permits the ruling coalition to appoint the chief justice, leading critics – including opposition parties led by the PTI and legal experts - to argue that it undermines judicial independence and strengthens political power [Shabbir 2024, 16 September; Hussain 2024, 17 September; Ashfaq 2024, 30 September; The Express Tribune 2024, 30 September; Baloch and Ellis-Petersen 2024, 21 October; Khan 2024, 22 October].

Political tensions escalated on 10 September 2010, following a large rally organised by the PTI in Islamabad, demanding Khan's release from prison. In response, the government ordered the arrest of several PTI leaders and members of parliament while they were attending house sessions, citing a law prohibiting public gatherings in the capital. PTI leaders faced charges of violating rally regulations, deviating from the designated route, and engaging in confrontations. They threatened to resort to force if Khan was not released promptly [Ahmed 2024, 7 September; Iqbal 2024, 10 September; Hussain 2024, 10 September]. On 27 November 2024, the PTI organised another protest march to Islamabad with similar objectives, which resulted in violent clashes with law enforcement agencies [Regan 2024, 27 November].

4. The economy

In April 2024, the IMF approved the disbursement of US\$ 1.1 billion to Pakistan, marking the final tranche of a package finalised in 2023 that provided much-needed financial relief. Inflation, which stood at 38% in May 2023, halved to just over 17% in May 2024 [*Business Recorder* 2023, 1 June; Khan 2024, 3 May]. Import control measures helped to ease the external account deficit and attract interest from foreign investors [Davis 2024, 13 May]. However, with looming debt repayments, Pakistan's economic and financial situation remained precarious. Credit rating agencies indicate that out of US\$ 130 billion in external debt, approximately US\$ 20 billion was due for repayment in the fiscal year beginning in July 2024. According to the IMF, half of the government's income in 2024 will be required to service this debt [Aamir 2024, 17 July].

Pakistan generates approximately US\$ 50 billion annually from exports and foreign remittances but spends around US\$ 70 billion annually on fuel and other imports. The salaried class faces heavy taxation. The struggling economy has sparked demonstrations in Pakistani-administered Kashmir, and farmers protesting the decision to import wheat despite record harvests have forced Islamabad to seek another agreement with the IMF [Kiani 2024, 17 April; Masood 2024, 13 May]. Without reforms to address structural weaknesses and relying solely on external assistance, Pakistan has pursued various strategies to manage its economic crises, including increasing the tax-to-GDP ratio, privatising state-owned enterprises, boosting exports, enhancing remittances, improving the business environment, and attracting foreign direct investment [*Dunya News* 2023, 20 November; *The Express Tribune*, 2024, 17 April; Haider 2024, 28 April].

The new government's swift action in initiating negotiations with the IMF for another loan program - the 24th bailout in six decades - demonstrated the urgency of addressing the external financial deficit and preventing a recurrence of a default scenario [Corsi 2024, pp. 355-58; The Express Tribune 2024, 16 April]. In June 2024, the new Pakistani government approved its first budget [Government of Pakistan 2024b; Shukla 2024, 18 July]. The budget was crafted with an awareness of ongoing negotiations with the IMF and the austerity measures necessary to control debt and inflation and secure a new bailout package [Jamal 2024]. The US\$ 68 billion budget aimed for an ambitious target of approximately US\$ 44 billion in tax revenue for the upcoming fiscal year, representing a 40% increase over the previous year. It also included salary increases of up to 25% for government employees, in alignment with austerity goals [Ahmed 2024, 12 June; The Express Tribune 2024a, 12 June; Ibid, 2024b, 12 June; Ibid, 2024c, 12 June; Ibid, 2024, 13 June]. Base income tax rates were increased, and reduced subsidies led to power charges for consumers which increased as much as 50% [DW 2024, 13 July]. The ongoing economic hardship significantly impacted citizens' everyday lives, resulting in public discontent and a gradual decline in the coalition government's popularity.

In July 2024, the IMF announced its agreement to sign another Extended Fund Facility (EFF) of approximately US\$ 7 billion for 37 months, following an emergency loan in the summer of 2023 that averted a sovereign debt default amid numerous other challenges [Corsi 2024, pp. 355-58].

Assistance from the IMF comes with specific conditionalities, including raising taxes, reducing subsidies, and increasing interest rates. Consequently, Shehbaz Sharif's government was compelled to commit to implementing several reforms to secure the deal, including a substantial effort to increase the country's tax revenue. To fulfil the IMF's requirements for additional financial support, Pakistan also requested three key funders – China, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates – to reschedule its US\$ 12 billion debt for up to five years [Rana 2024, 4 September; Ansari 2024, 5 September]. The US\$ 7 billion IMF loan announcement bolstered foreign investor confidence, prompting Moody's to upgrade Pakistan's local and foreign currency ratings, citing improved macroeconomic conditions and external liquidity [Salman 2024, 29 August]. The new bailout package was approved on 27 September 2024, with an immediate disbursement of US\$ 1 million [International Monetary Fund 2024, 27 September].

5. Foreign affairs

5.1. Relations between Pakistan and Iran

The relationship between Iran and Pakistan has become increasingly strained, further exacerbating the Sunni–Shia sectarian divide that emerged following the Iranian Revolution in 1979 and during Muhammad Zia-ul-Haq's leadership in Pakistan in the 1980s [Fraioli 2024, 6 March; Hijazi 2024].

Sistan-Baluchistan is a province in Iran that borders Pakistan's Baluchistan and southern Afghanistan. The Baloch, a predominantly Sunni minority group in Pakistan, constitute the majority in both Baluchistan and Iran's Sistan-Baluchistan. Despite substantial investments from China and India in the ports of Gwadar and Chabahar, the Baloch provinces remain politically marginalised on both sides of the border.

Since the 2000s, Iran has focused on targeting the Sunni militant group Jaish al-Adl («Army of Justice»), which is based in Pakistani Baluchistan. This group, which advocates for Sunni rights and has links to al-Qā'ida, evolved from the terrorist organisation Jundullah after its leader was killed in 2010. Jundullah had been active in Sistan-Baluchistan, conducting attacks on Iranian security forces and civilians.

Pakistan has been grappling with Baloch insurgencies since its independence in 1947. As a result, Islamabad has targeted the hideouts of the Baluchistan Liberation Army (BLA) and Baluchistan Liberation Front (BLF), both of which are militant groups with ethnic and, at times, separatist agendas [Chandran 2024, 30 January]. For years, both countries have accused one another of harbouring Baluchi separatist groups along their shared border [Vatanka 2014, 24 October].

On 3 January 2024, during a state commemoration in Kerman for General Qassem Soleimani - who was killed in an American air raid at Baghdad Airport in 2020 - two suicide bombings resulted in over 80 casualties. This attack prompted Iran to launch missile strikes against strongholds of the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria in northern Iraq and, on 16 January 2024, against bases of the militant group Jaish al-Adl in Pakistani Baluchistan [Adams & Davies 2024, 17 January; ABC News 2024, 17 January; Daily Pakistan 2024b, 17 January; The Frontier Post 2024, 17 January; The Frontier *Post* 2024, 19 January]. Pakistan condemned the violation of its air space, recalling its ambassador in Tehran and suspending all high-level engagements with Iran. Iran reciprocated by recalling its ambassador [Momand 2024, 17 January; Daily Pakistan 2024c, 17 January]. Islamabad subsequently launched an intelligence operation named Marg Bar Sarmachar, targeting the BLA and BLF hideouts around the Iranian city of Saravan, near the border with Pakistan [Yousaf 2024, 17 January; The Frontier Post 2024, 18 [anuary; The Nation 2024, 18 [anuary].

The unprecedented escalation raised concerns; however, Pakistan and Iran quickly reached a rapid de-escalation agreement [*Daily Pakistan* 2024a, 17 January; *Dawn* 2024, 17 January]. The Pakistani Foreign Minister at the time, Jalil Abbas Jilani, and his Iranian counterpart, Hossein Amir-Abdollahian, agreed to restore diplomatic relations, with representatives from both governments giving speeches highlighting the close ties between their nations. Reports suggest that China was mediating in this process, while the regional security landscape was a significant deterrent to further escalations, as indicated by official statements [Chandran 2024, 30 January].

As Pakistani–Iranian relations improved, Islamabad approved its natural gas pipeline segment in February 2024. The 2,775 km pipeline linking Gwadar to the Iran border has been in the planning stages for over a decade. While Iran has completed its 900 km section, Pakistan has struggled to secure funding for its 80 km portion and now faces a US\$ 18 million penalty for violating US sanctions on Tehran [Jamal 2024, 26 March]. In fact, despite a commitment to complete the project by 2024, progress has been hampered by the threat of US sanctions [Zofeen 2024, 19 April].

The late Iranian President Ebrahim Raisi visited Pakistan from 22 to 24 April 2024, to strengthen regional and bilateral relations. During this visit, the two countries signed eight agreements and several Memoranda of Understanding focusing on security, judicial assistance, and establishing a special economic zone [*The Nation* 2024, 22 April].

5.2. The impact of militancy on Pakistan's relations with Afghanistan and China

Over the past three years, since the Taliban regained power in Afghanistan in 2021, militant violence has surged in Pakistan. The TTP has escalated its attacks on Pakistani security forces and civilians from its bases in Afghanistan [Janjua et al. 2024; Hijazi 2024; Hussain 2023, 21 December; Gul 2024, 11 July]. Islamabad's repeated calls for Kabul to rein in TTP-led cross-border terrorism have been largely ineffectual. In fact, the Afghan government did intensify its ongoing repression of terrorist groups within its borders, but this had the perhaps unintended result of pushing these groups to seek refuge in Pakistan. In response, Pakistani authorities bolstered security for the CPEC, inaugurated in 2013 as part of the BRI, and continued to pressure the Afghan government to act against the TTP [Adeney & Boni 2024, 24 June]. On its part, Pakistan has been implementing a range of additional measures to address this issue, including negotiations with the TTP, domestic counterterrorism operations, the construction of a border fence, and the expulsion of thousands of Afghan refugees to increase pressure on Kabul [Kugelman 2023, 1 November]. Additionally, in March 2024, Islamabad's security forces conducted anti-terrorism operations against militants based in Afghanistan following an attack on a military post in North Waziristan [Gul 2024, 18 March; DW 2024, 16 March; Government of Pakistan 2024, 18 March; Pakistan News Express 2024, 18 March; Deccan Herald 2024, 1 April; Rehman & Goldbaum 2024, 10 July]. The new government of Pakistan escalated the issue by bringing it to the attention of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO). During the summit held on 4 July 2024, in Astana, Prime Minister Sharif delivered a speech emphasising the urgent need to address the threat of regional terrorism, advocating for a more proactive role on the part of regional countries. He also announced a counterterrorism campaign, Azm-e-Istehkam («Resolve for Stability»), aimed at combating the escalating threat of militancy by seeking support from neighbouring countries [Jamal 2024, 8 July]. This military operation focused on revitalising the implementation of the revised National Action Plan against terrorism, which was originally launched in 2014 to eradicate militancy [Jamal 2024, 25 June]. In December 2024, the Pakistan Air Force conducted airstrikes in Afghanistan's Paktika province, targeting suspected TTP hideouts. Pakistani officials reported that these precision strikes destroyed insurgent training facilities and neutralized key TTP commanders. However, Afghan authorities condemned the attacks, asserting that 46 civilians, predominantly women and children, were killed. This incident escalated tensions between Pakistan and Afghanistan, with the Taliban warning of potential retaliation and emphasizing the intangibility of Afghanistan's territorial sovereignty [Politico 2024, 25 December].

In June 2024, Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif met with China's leader, Xi Jinping, in Beijing to seek additional support for energy and infrastructure projects. However, no future investments were pledged, as confirmed by the joint statement issued on 8 June 2024 [Cash 2024, 7 June; Zaman 2024, 10 June]. While China has not threatened to suspend its investments, concerns have been raised regarding continuing projects in vulnerable areas [Government of Pakistan 2024, 8 June]. Beijing has expressed disappointment with Islamabad over the CPEC due to unexpected delays and poor execution. Although Chinese companies swiftly completed the first phase, progress in the second phase has stalled since 2019. This slowdown can be attributed to Pakistan's political instability, epitomised by four different governments since the inception of CPEC, as well as corruption allegations, bureaucratic inefficiencies, natural disasters, the COVID-19 pandemic, and a balance-of-payments crisis from 2017 to 2023.

The volatile security situation also poses a significant challenge [Shoaib 2024, 28 June; Rafi 2024, 16 July; Janjua 2024, 14 August; *The Express Tribune* 2024, 27 August; Hussain 2024, 28 August; Najam 2024, 29 August; Jawad & Ahmed 2024, 7 October]. Chinese-funded development projects and investments under the BRI have increasingly become targets of militant violence. Since its initiation in 2015, the CPEC has brought thousands of Chinese workers to Pakistan, who have faced escalating attacks from various groups, including the Islamic State, the Pakistani Taliban – often in retaliation for the repression of Uyghur Muslims in Xinjiang – and the BLA [Hussain 2024, 20 March; Gul 2024, 25 March; Saifi & Gan 2024, 27 March; *First Post* 2024, 26 March; Haider 2024, 24 April; Kugelman 2024, 26 June].

5.3. Pakistan and the US administration

The US Indo-Pacific strategy serves as the cornerstone of US policy in Asia, first emerging under Donald Trump's first presidential term and primarily targeting India, Pakistan, and Afghanistan ['Remarks by President Trump' 2017, 21 August; Government of the United States 2019, 1 June]. The Biden administration has continued this approach to strengthen relations with most South Asian countries, particularly India, while countering China's expanding influence in the region [The White House 2022, February]. This shift has led to a distancing of the US from Pakistan, especially following the 2021 withdrawal from Afghanistan and the perceived role of Islamabad in the Taliban's resurgence. As a result, diplomatic ties have cooled, and strategic disagreements have emerged, particularly concerning counterterrorism, regional security, and Pakistan's nuclear and missile programs. In response, Pakistan has increasingly turned to China for military and economic support through initiatives like the CPEC [Mohan 2024, 6 September].

In April 2024, the US imposed sanctions on several entities linked to Pakistan's ballistic missile program, citing concerns over the proliferation of weapons of mass destruction [US Department of State 2024, 19 April]. These sanctions resulted in freezing their assets and interests within the US, requiring reporting to authorities, and extended to any entity that is 50% or more owned by the frozen entities [*Ibid*.]. This action followed a history of US measures against entities engaged in missile technology transfer to Pakistan, which Washington views as destabilising to regional security, particularly in the context of Pakistan's rivalry with India. This situation highlights a complex and challenging policy environment, especially in light of recent US sanctions on Pakistan concerning its connections with Iran and related missile proliferation issues. Notably, during President Raisi's visit to Pakistan, the Pentagon issued warnings of possible sanctions for those engaging in business with Iran [Khan 2024, 22 April; *The Nation* 2024, 24 April].

In September 2024, the US announced sanctions on Chinese companies involved in supplying missile technology to Pakistan, explicitly targeting the Shaheen-3 and Ababeel missile systems, both capable of carrying nuclear warheads. According to a spokesperson from the Department of State, the Beijing Research Institute of Automation for Machine Building Industry collaborated with Pakistan to acquire equipment for testing rocket motors in these missile systems, with potential involvement in larger missile systems. Similar sanctions had been imposed on other China-based companies in October 2023.

While these sanctions are part of a broader US policy aimed at preventing the proliferation of missile technology, they have further strained diplomatic relations with Pakistan. In Islamabad, the sanctions were perceived as aimed to strengthen Washington's partnership with India while undermining Pakistan's defence ties with China and Iran.

During a press briefing, US Department of State Spokesperson Matthew Miller reaffirmed Washington's commitment to opposing support for Pakistan's ballistic missile program through sanctions and other measures, as well as to strengthen international non-proliferation efforts [*The News* 2024, 18 September].

6. Conclusions

The 2024 general elections in Pakistan highlighted a nation grappling with significant political, economic, and security challenges. Allegations of vote rigging and military interference marred the electoral process, effectively sidelining Imran Khan's PTI. Despite facing restrictions, PTI-affiliated independent candidates emerged as a notable parliamentary force. However, the coalition government formed by the PML-N and the PPP, which allegedly received the military endorsement, struggled to secure public trust due to its association with austerity measures and lacklustre economic performance. Meanwhile, Khan's enduring popularity highlighted a persistent divide between the political elite and the general populace.

The military's pervasive influence in political affairs continued to be a defining characteristic of Pakistan's governance, as evidenced by the military-sponsored marginalisation of Imran Khan and its role in shaping electoral outcomes. Economically, the country remained fragile, heavily reliant on IMF bailouts and stringent austerity measures. Rising inflation, mounting debt burdens, and growing public dissatisfaction further compounded the coalition government's political vulnerabilities.

Security issues, including the resurgence of the Pakistani Taliban and unrest in Baluchistan, contributed to the nation's instability. Strained relations with Iran, Afghanistan, and China exacerbated regional tensions, while the United States continued to sideline bilateral relations with Islamabad.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Aamir, Adnan, 2024, 17 July, 'Why Pakistan cannot resist going back to the IMF for another fix', Nikkei Asia.
- Abbasi, Kashif, 2023, 9 September, 'Pakistan's literacy rate on a downward spiral', *Dawn*.
- ABC News, 2024, 17 January, 'Iran attacks sites in Pakistan it describes as bases for militant group Jaish al-Adl, state-run IRNA news agency says'.
- Adams, Paul, & Caroline Davies, 2024, 17 January, 'Iran admits carrying out deadly strike on Pakistan territory', *BBC*.
- Adeney, Katharine, & Filippo Boni, 2024, 24 June, 'Global China and Pakistan's Federal Politics: 10 Years of the China–Pakistan Economic Corridor', Commonwealth & Comparative Politics, pp. 1-21.
- AFP, 2024, 17 January, 'In call with Iranian counterpart, FM Jilani stresses Pakistan's «right to respond» to unprovoked airstrike'.
- Afzal, Madiha, 2024, 25 July, 'In its battle against PTI, Pakistan's new government exposes its own weakness', *Brookings*.
- Ahmed, Munir, 2024, 12 June, 'Pakistan's new government presents its first budget as it seeks a new long-term IMF bailout', *AP News*.
- Ahmed, Munir, 2024, 7 September, 'Top leaders of Imran Khan's party arrested in Pakistan after being accused of inciting violence', *AP News*.
- Al Jazeera, 2024, 1 July, 'Ex-Pakistan PM Imran Khan arbitrarily detained, says UN working group'.
- *Al Jazeera*, 2024, 13 July, 'Pakistan court acquits former PM Imran Khan, wife in unlawful marriage case'.
- Ansari, Irshad, 2024, 5 September, 'IMF links bailout package to \$12b debt rollover', *The Express Tribune.*
- *AP News*, 2024, 9 March, 'Pakistan's lawmakers pick Asif Ali Zardari as the country's president *for* a second time'.
- AP News, 2024, 12 March, 'Pakistan swears in newly elected Prime Minister Shehbaz Sharif's 19-member Cabinet'.
- Ashfaq, Mohammad, 2024, 30 September, 'Accused of plotting «another May 9», PTI warns of «tit-for-tat»', *Dawn*.
- Astier, Henri, 2024, 3 February, 'Imran Khan: Pakistan ex-PM and wife Bushra Bibi jailed for illegal marriage', *BBC*.

- Baloch, Shah Meer, and Hannah Ellis-Petersen, 2024, 21 October, 'Pakistan's government curbs judiciary's power after alleged harassment of MPs', *The Guardian*.
- Behera, Ajay Darshan, 2024, 5 February, 'Pakistan, Where Democracy Wears an Army Uniform', *Tempo.Co.*
- Bukhari, Gul, 2018, 16 July, 'What is behind the crackdown on freedom of speech in Pakistan?', *Al Jazeera*.
- Business Recorder, 2023, 1 June, 'Pakistan's headline inflation hits new record at 38% in May 2023'.
- Business Recorder, 2024, 13 January, 'PTI loses bat symbol in major blow ahead of elections'.
- Campbel, Charlie, 2024, 5 February, 'Pakistan's Elections Are Being Brazenly Rigged. Why Doesn't the U.S. Seem to Care?', *Time*.
- Cash, Joe, 2024, 7 June, 'Pakistani Prime Minister Sharif meets China's Xi in Beijing ahead of IMF talks', *Reuters*.
- Chandran, Suba, 2024, 30 January, 'Pakistan and Iran: calm after the storm | Explained', The *Hindu*.
- Chughtai, Alia, & Abid Hussain, 2024, 3 February, 'Pakistan election 2024: Which are the major political parties?', *Al Jazeera*.
- Corsi, Marco, 2018, 'Pakistan 2017: Vulnerabilities of the emerging market', Asia Maior, Vol. XXVIII/2017.
- Corsi, Marco, 2023, 'Pakistan 2022: The geopolitics of Imran Khan's fall and the fledgling government of Shehbaz Sharif', *Asia Maior*, Vol. XXXIII/2022.
- Corsi, Marco, 2024, 'Pakistan 2023: Multiple crises in the lead-up to the general elections', Asia Maior, Vol. XXXIV/2023.
- Daily Pakistan, 2024a, 17 January, 'FM Jilani talks to Iranian counterpart over airspace violation'.
- *Daily Pakistan*, 2024b, 17 January, 'Iran launches air attacks in Pakistan, leaving ties between two sides in tailspin'.
- Daily Pakistan, 2024c, 17 January, Pakistan recalls ambassador from Iran after airstrikes: FO'.
- Davies, Caroline, 2024, 4 February, 'Imran Khan: How Pakistan ex-PM plans to win an election from jail', *BBC*.
- Davies, Caroline, 2024, 5 August, 'Even after a year in jail, Imran Khan still dominates Pakistan's politics', *BBC*.
- Davis, Kurt Jr., 2024, 13 May, 'Is Pakistan's economic turnaround now underway?', *Arab News*.
- *Dawn*, 2024, 17 January, 'In call with Iranian counterpart, FM Jilani stresses Pakistan's 'right to respond' to unprovoked airstrike'.
- Dawn, 2024, 13 February, 'PDM leaders renew coalition in a bid to form government'.
- *Dawn*, 2024, 3 June, 'Joke of an allegation: legal eagles react to acquittal of Imran, Qureshi in cipher case'.
- Dawn, 2024, 15 July, 'Govt to ban PTI, seek Article 6 proceedings against Imran, others'.
- Deccan Herald, 2024, 1 April, 'Pakistan witnessed 245 terror attacks, counter-terror operations in first quarter of 2024: Report'.
- *Dunya News*, 2023, 20 November, 'SIFC under army chief emerges as game changer'. *DW*, 2024, 16 March, 'Pakistan: 7 soldiers killed in attack on military post'.
- *DW*, 2024, 13 July, 'Pakistan reaches \$7 billion aid deal with IMF'.
- Election Commission of Pakistan, 2024, General Elections 2024.

- 'Election Pakistan 2024', TDEA-FAFEN 2024.
- Ellis-Petersen, Hannah, & Shah Meer Baloch, 2024, 5 February, 'Army looms large as Nawaz Sharif eases towards fourth term in Pakistan', *The Guardian*.
- Ellis-Petersen, Hannah, 2024, 31 January, 'Pakistani military use age-old tactics to keep Imran Khan away from election'.
- *First Post*, 2024, 26 March, 'Pakistan's second-largest naval airbase, stationing Chinese drones, attacked; BLA claims responsibility'.
- Fraioli, Paul, 2024, 6 March, 'The Tit-for-Tat Conflict Between Iran and Pakistan, *The International Institute for Strategic Studies*.
- Gallup, June-July 2023, National Public Opinion Poll Report.
- Goldbaum, Christina, 2024, 21 February, 'An Election Shatters the Image of Pakistan's Mightiest Force', *The New York Times*.
- Goldbaum, Christina, & Salman Masood, 2024, 15 July, 'Pakistan Says It Will Ban Party of Jailed Former Leader Imran', *The New York Times*.
- Government of Pakistan, 2024a, General Elections 2024.
- Government of Pakistan, Finance Division, 2024b, Federal Budget 2024-25.
- Government of Pakistan, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2024, 18 March, Operation Against Terrorist Sanctuaries of TTP.
- Government of Pakistan, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2024, 8 June, Joint Statement between the Islamic Republic of Pakistan and the People's Republic of China.
- Government of the United States, The Department of Defense, 2019, 1 June, Indo-Pacific Strategy Report.
- Gul, Ayaz, 2024, 18 March, 'Pakistani Fighter Planes Bomb «Terrorist Sanctuaries» in Afghanistan', *Voice of America*.
- Gul, Ayar, 2024, 25 March, 'Pakistan Repulses Insurgent Attack on Southwestern Naval Air Base', Voice of America.
- Gul, Ayaz, 2024, 27 March, 'Senior Pakistan Judges Allege Intimidation, Torture by Military-Run Spy Agency', *Voice of America*.
- Gul, Ayaz, 2024, 28 June, 'Pakistani parliament slams US demand for election probe', Voice of America.
- Gul, Ayaz, 2024, 11 July, 'UN: Afghan Taliban increase support for anti-Pakistan TTP terrorists', Voice of America.
- Haider, Kamran, 2024, 28 April, 'Pakistan's Sharif Tells IMF Head He'll Stick to Fiscal Restraint', *Bloomberg*.
- Haider, Mateen, 2024, 24 April, 'Pakistan, China sign multiple MoUs', The Nation.
- Haqqani, Husain, 2023, 9 August, 'Pakistan's Military Won't Loosen its Grip', Foreign Policy.
- Herald Tribune, 2024, 10 March, 'Profile Asif Ali Zardari: Pakistan's new president'.
- Herald Tribune, 2024, 18 May, 'Nawaz begins move to reclaim PML-N leadership'.
- Hijazi, Ajwa, 2024, 'Future-Proofing Pakistan's Foreign Policy in an Evolving Geopolitical Context', *Centre for Aerospace and Security Studies*.
- Hussain, Abid, 2023, 31 August, 'Pakistan gov't says no relief in power bills as protests escalate', *Al Jazeera*.
- Hussain, Abid, 2023, 21 December, 'What explains the dramatic rise in armed attacks in Pakistan?', *Al Jazeera*.
- Hussain, Abid, 2024, 20 March, 'Pakistan's Gwadar port attacked, eight armed fighters killed', *Al Jazeera*.
- Hussain, Abid, 2024, 28 August, 'In Pakistan's Balochistan, deadly attacks rip uneasy migrant-local equation', *Al Jazeera*.

- Hussain, Abid, 2024, 10 September, 'Is Pakistan set for new Khan vs government showdown after PTI arrests?', *Al Jazeera*.
- Hussain, Abid, 2024, 17 September, 'What are Pakistan's controversial constitutional amendments about?', *Al Jazeera*.
- Hussain, Fida, 2023, 2 December, 'Barrister Gohar Khan elected new PTI Chairman', *Pakistan Observer*.
- International Monetary Fund, Press Release No. 24/343, 2024, 27 September, *IMF* Executive Board Concludes 2024 Article IV Consultation for Pakistan and Approves 37-month Extended Arrangement.
- Iqbal, Usama, 2024, 10 September, 'Govt unleashes iron fist on Imran's PTI', *The Express Tribune*.
- Jamal, Umair 2024, 26 March, 'Will Pakistan Go Ahead and Build the Gas Pipeline With Iran?', *The Diplomat*.
- Jamal, Umair, 2024, 25 June, 'Pakistan Launches New Counterterrorism Operation', *The Diplomat.*
- Jamal, Umair, 2024, 8 July, 'Pakistan Looks to Leverage SCO for Regional Support on Counterterrorism', *The Diplomat*.
- Jamal, Umair, 2024, August, Issue 117, 'Should Pakistan Celebrate the New IMF Deal?', *The Diplomat*.
- Jan, Amin, 2023, 3 November, 'Demographic dividend or dilemma? Pakistan's youth and economic prosperity', *Dawn*.
- Janjua, Haroon, 2024, 12 July, 'Pakistan under growing pressure to free ex-PM Imran Khan', *DW*.
- Janjua, Haroon, 2024, 14 August, 'China-Pakistan Economic Corridor sparks Pakistan protests', *DW*.
- Janjua, Raashid Wali, Muhammad Nawaz Khan, Shiraz Shaikh, Furqan Khan, & Noorulai Naseem, 2024, *Recrudescence of TTP Violence its Causes and Possible Remedies*, Islamabad Policy Research Institute.
- Jawad, Adil, & Ahmed Munir, 2024, 7 October, 'A Pakistani separatist group claims bombing that killed 2 Chinese near Karachi airport', *AP News*.
- Khan, Abu Bakar, 2024, 22 October, 'Pakistan dispatch: the new 26th Amendment's drastic impact on Pakistan's courts', *Jurist News*.
- Khan, Iftikhar A., 2024, 10 February, '«Independents» take lion's share', Dawn.
- Khan, Mubarak Zeb, 2024, 3 May, 'Inflation decelerates to 17.3pc in April', Dawn. Khan, Omiamah, 2024, 22 April, 'US sanctions on Pakistan's missile programme: scope and severity', Express Tribune.
- Khan, Rameez, 2024, 15 February, 'PML-N leaders saw Nawaz's decision coming', *The Express Tribune.*
- Kiani, Khaleeq, 2024, 17 April, 'Pakistan to grow at 2pc, face 25pc inflation: IMF', Dawn.
- Kugelman, Michael, 2023, 1 November, Why is Pakistan Expelling 1.7 Million Afghans?', Foreign Policy.
- Kugelman, Michael, 2024, 26 June, 'Pakistan Unveils New Counterterrorism Plan', Foreign Policy.
- Malik, Hansaat, 2024, 10 March, 'How Zardari outsmarted judicial system', *Herald Tribune*.
- Masood, Salman, 2024, 13 May, 'Violent Unrest Over Economic Strife Erupts in Pakistan's Kashmir Region', The New York Times.
- Meakem, Allison, 2024, 2 January, 'The Road to Power in Pakistan Runs Through the Military', *Foreign Policy*.

- Mohan, Arvind, 2024, 6 September, 'Assessing Biden's Legacy in South Asia', South Asian Voices.
- Momand, Abdullah, 2024, 17 January, 'In call with Iranian counterpart, FM Jilani stresses Pakistan's «right to respond» to unprovoked airstrike', *Dawn*.
- Momand, Abdullah, 2024, 12 July, 'Major win for PTI as Supreme Court rules party eligible for reserved seats', *Dawn*.
- Najam, Durdana, 2024, 29 August, 'Balochistan the bleeding wound of Pakistan', The Express Tribune.
- NBC News, 2024, 8 February, 'Pakistan suspends mobile services and closes land borders amid tense election'.
- Niaz, Tahir, 2024, 28 January, 'PPP unveils manifesto as polls approach fast', *The Nation*.
- *Pakistan News Express*, 2024, 18 March, 'Pakistan conducts anti-terror operations in border regions inside Afghanistan'.
- *Pakistan Today*, 2024, 10 February, 'Independent candidates dominate political landscape after elections'.
- Peshimam, Naiyyar Gibran, 2024, 6 February, 'Pakistan election 2024: What are the key issues?', *Reuters*.
- *Politico*, 2024, 25 December, 'Taliban say Pakistani airstrikes killed 46 people in eastern Afghanistan, mostly women and children'.
- PTI, 2024, 'Election 2024. Form 45 Election Result Manipulation Evidence'.
- Rafi, Sheikh Salman, 2024, 16 July, 'In Balochistan, Pakistan again tries to find a military solution to a political problem', *Himal*.
- Rana, Shahbaz, 2024, 4 September, 'Not on IMF agenda, but Pakistan hopes to secure bailout', *The Express Tribune*.
- Regan, Helen, 2024, 27 November, 'A capital on lockdown, internet blackouts and protesters clashing with police. What's going on in Pakistan?', *CNN*.
- Rehman, Zia-ur, & Christina Goldbaum, 2024, 10 July, 'As Violence Surges, Can Pakistan Protect Its Chinese Projects?', *The New York Times*.
- Rehman, Zia-ur, 2024, 18 February, 'Senior Pakistani Official Admits to Helping Rig the Vote', *The New York Times*.
- 'Remarks by President Trump on the Strategy in Afghanistan and South Asia', *Trump White House*, 2017, 21 August.
- Reuters, 2023, 30 December, 'Pakistan election body rejects ex-PM Imran Khan's nomination for 2024 elections'.
- *Reuters*, 2024, 13 September, 'US imposes sanctions on Chinese suppliers to Pakistan's ballistic missile program'.
- Saifi, Sophia, & Nectar Gan, 2024, 27 March, 'Chinese workers killed in suicide bomb blast as Pakistan grapples with attacks on Beijing's interests' *CNN*.
- Salman, Siddiqui, 2024, 29 August, 'Moody's upgrades Pakistan's rating', *The Express Tribune*.
- Samaa, 2023, 29 November, 'Who is Barrister Gohar Ali Khan, Imran Khan's choice for PTI's caretaker chairman?'.
- Schorzman, Douglas, 2018, 6 June, 'In Pre-Election Pakistan, a Military Crackdown Is the Real Issue', *The New York Times*.
- Shabbir, Saima, 2024, 16 September, 'Pakistan defers tabling constitutional amendment package as legal fraternity vows to challenge proposals', Arab News.
- Shahzad, Asif, & Ariba Shahid, 2024, 4 June, 'Pakistan's Imran Khan acquitted of leaking state secrets charges, but to stay in jail', *Reuters*.

- Shahzad, Asif, 2023, 18 December, 'Pakistan's jailed Imran Khan uses AI-crafted speech to lure votes', *Reuters*.
- Shaikh, Farzana, 2024, 22 February, 'Has Pakistan's new coalition government been handed a poisoned chalice?', *Chatham House*.
- Shehzad, Rizwan, 2024, 9 March, 'Zardari makes history', Herald Tribune.
- Shoaib, Muhammad, 2024, 28 June, 'To Save CPEC, Pakistan's China Policy Needs an Overhaul', *South Asia Voices*.
- Shukla, Ashish, 2024, 18 July, 'Pakistan's 2024–25 Budget: An Analysis', Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses.
- Shweta, Sharma, Rai Arpan, Muzaffar Maroosha, Dalton Jane, and Sankaran Vishwam, 2024, 11 February, 'Pakistan election - live: Imran Khan's PTI calls for protest amid concerns of fraud in inconclusive polls, *The Independent*
- Siddiqa, Ayesha, 2024, 23 February, 'Pakistan's army was the clear election loser', Nikkei Asia.
- Tharoor, Ishaan, 2024, 7 February, 'Pakistan stages another unfair election', *The Washington Post*.
- *The Express Tribune*, 2024, 2 January, 'Dozens of PTI aspirants appeal against papers rejection'.
- The Express Tribune, 2024a, 9 January, 'Disqualification riddle'.
- The Express Tribune, 2024b, 9 January, 'Imran arrested in GHQ attack case',
- The Express Tribune, 2024, 15 January, 'PTI prefers to fight its case in people's court'.
- The Express Tribune, 2024, 16 January, 'Khosa questions «interference» of top judiciary, ECP'.
- *The Express Tribune*, 2024, 16 April, 'Pakistan, IMF discussing new multi-billion-dollar programme, says finance czar'.
- The Express Tribune, 2024, 17 April, 'Aurangzeb unveils economic plan'.
- *The Express Tribune*, 2024a, 12 June, 'Budget 2024-25: Reduction in taxes, duties on raw materials for solar panels announced'.
- *The Express Tribune*, 2024b, 12 June, 'Budget 2024-25: Finance minister announces 22-25% increase in govt salaries, 15% in pensions'.
- *The Express Tribune* 2024c, 12 June, 'Budget 2024-25: Govt raises income tax rates for salaried individuals'.
- *The Express Tribune*, 2024, 13 June, 'Budget 2024-25: Government targets Rs1,281 billion from petroleum levy'.
- The Express Tribune, 2024, 27 August, 'Bloodbath in Balochistan'.
- *The Express Tribune*, 2024, 30 September, 'Imran named in terrorism cases over Pindi protests'.
- The Frontier Post, 2024, 17 January, 'Iran says it targeted 'Iranian terrorist group' in Pakistan'.
- *The Frontier Post*, 2024, 18 January, 'ISPR: Precision strikes destroyed BLA, BLF terror hideouts in Iran'.
- The Frontier Post, 2024, 19 January, 'Pak-Iran clash and ethnic militancy'.
- *The Guardian*, 2023, 30 December, 'Pakistan commission rejects Imran Khan's bid to overturn election ban'.
- *The Guardian*, 2024, 6 February, 'The Guardian view on Pakistan's elections and Imran Khan: the military wins, again'.
- The Nation, 2024, 18 January, 'Air Space Violation'.
- The Nation, 2024, 27 January, 'PML-N unveils much-awaited party manifesto'.
- The Nation, 2024, 22 April, 'Pakistan, Iran sign 8 agreements & MoUs for cooperation'.

- The Nation, 2024, 24 April, 'US warns Pakistan of 'possible sanctions' following Iran trade deal'.
- *The News*, 2024, 18 September, 'Pakistan's ballistic missile programme sanctions part of «longstanding» US policy'.
- The News, 2024, 2 January, 'Nawaz's nomination papers challenged',
- The White House, 2022, February, Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States.
- United States Congress, 2024, 25 June, H.Res. 901 Expressing support for democracy and human rights in Pakistan.
- United States Department of State, 2024, 19 April, U.S. Imposes Sanctions on Suppliers to Pakistan's Ballistic Missile Program.
- Ur-Rehman, Zia, 2024, 19 February, 'Senior Pakistani Official Admits to Helping Rig the Vote', *The New York Times*.
- Vatanka, Alex, 2014, 24 October, 'Iran-Pakistan: Will border tensions boil over?', BBC.
- *Voice of America*, 2023, 29 November, 'Pakistani Court Overturns Conviction of Former PM Nawaz Sharif'.
- Waqar, Ali, & Imran Gabol, 2023, 30 December, 'Rejections aplenty for PTI as scrutiny phase of nomination papers for elections ends', *Dawn*.
- Waraich, Omar, 2024, 12 February, 'Angry Young Pakistanis Give Imran Khan a Future Shot at Power', *Foreign Policy*.
- Yousaf, Kamran, 2024, 17 January, 'Pakistan warns of «consequences» after Iranian incursion'.
- Yousuf, Muneeb, 2024, 5 May, 'The Military is Still Pulling the Strings in Pakistan's Elections', *Foreign Policy*.
- Zahra-Malik, Mehreen, 2018, 21 July, 'Arrests and intimidation fuel fears of «dirty» election in Pakistan', *The Guardian*.
- Zaman, Sarah, 2024, 10 June, 'Key takeaways from Pakistani PM's visit to China', *Voice of America.*
- Zofeen, Ebrahim, 2024, 19 April, 'As Pakistan faces pressure on Iran gas pipeline, concerns about energy transition persist', *Dialogue Earth*.